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Dear Parent/Carer,  

Re: Borneo Trip 2020  

Given the uncertainty currently rife in the world, Farlingaye staff have been monitoring how the developing 
situation will affect our planned trip to Borneo in July, whilst also working closely with the trip providers, Camps 
International. We are now placed in a situation where decisions have to be made, which as you can imagine is 
very difficult.  

Below are the options that have been laid out to us by Camps International that we at Farlingaye would like to 
share with you:  

1. The school cancels now and claims on school insurance:  

This is an approach that the DfE and the Outdoor Education Advisory Panel have both acknowledged is a valid 
one under the current circumstances. It is an approach that the school is considering taking at this point. The 
advantage of this approach is that it removes the uncertainty created by undefined school closures and the 
subsequent impact on commitments, calendar, teachers and students that makes preparing for a summer 
expedition unviable. It provides an opportunity for schools to cancel their trip and claim the irrecoverable funds 
through the government funded Academies or LAMS RPA (Risk Protection Arrangement), or other school 
insurance policies. Anything that you have paid over 50% of the overall cost of the trip would be refunded to you 
as quickly as possible by Camps International, in line with their booking terms.   

The disadvantage of this approach is that it means that the experience that the students have been looking 
forward to for so long will no longer be available to them. It is also true that we cannot know for sure, until we 
lodge a claim and it is considered, whether the insurance company will pay out to cover the irrecoverable funds 
(50% of the total cost of the trip at this stage). To mitigate the concerns about this, Camps International have 
offered to keep our booking open up to the flight ticketing deadline (which they can advise us on) or until we are 
confident we have obtained cover through a claim, if this can be confirmed prior to the flight ticketing deadline.  

2. The school defers our expedition dates:   

Given the unprecedented circumstances we find ourselves in, Camps International are introducing an option for us 
to defer our expedition at no cost. While we acknowledge that there are potentially going to be difficulties for some 
students in building a long trip into their developing plans for next summer, this is the school’s preferred option. 
This is because it is a course of action that delivers safe expeditions and protects your financial commitment as 
well as the jobs and welfare of Camps International employees and our project partners and suppliers globally. 
For deferrals, Camps International will provide a 100%, financially secured travel voucher and they have identified 
multiple reserve dates, including varying duration itineraries. They have been working on a number of alternative 
travel options, which they would discuss with us. We would agree new dates, obtain an updated expedition 
documentation and amended invoicing to reflect the change in departure. From speaking to Anna at Camps 
International she assures me that we would then have a choice of our preferred dates in which to travel in 2021.  
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3. The school assumes that we will travel as planned:   

Camps International have assured us that they remain fully staffed and committed to delivering the summer 
expedition season unless government travel advisories make this unviable. All flights and suppliers for the 
summer have been either deposited or fully paid and are typically non-refundable to us. This scenario requires a 
‘watch and wait’ approach, with constant monitoring of updates throughout April, and it would also require families 
to make further payments in line with the original deadlines or risk losing the 50% irrecoverable funds. It would 
also mean that some required and time-sensitive preparations for the trip (such as immunisations) could be 
blocked by the extension of current restrictions, throwing the participation of a least some of the party’s members 
into jeopardy. For these reasons the school has decided that this is not an option that we can offer.  

4. Parents/carers cancel and claim on their own travel insurance:   

Prior to 1st May 2020, any parent may cancel their booking and Camps International would apply their booking 
terms and refund everything that has been paid over and above 50% of total expedition cost. Since there is no 
travel advisory in place for June onwards, parents would suffer a 50% cancellation cost. There is no current 
scenario under which Camps International would refund 100% since this would be contingent on there being a 
government travel advisory in place at the point of departure and only in the event Camps International were 
unable to provide an alternative. Camps International’s insurers will not underwrite cancellation claims made in 
relation to Covid19. Other insurers may take a different approach, but that would be for individual families to check 
if they hold travel insurance policies with other companies.  

An important note regarding non-payment of balances due:  

Camps International anticipate that some parents may elect to cease further payments in respect of the scheduled 
summer departures. In doing so Camps International would not be able to ticket the flights, and parents would 
lose deposits paid.  As such, Camps International would have to treat the booking as cancelled. Given this is an 
increasingly likely scenario, they believe it is imperative that we at school now elect a strategy from the above in 
order that you are clear on the chosen course of action.  

As you will note from the above, the school’s preferred approach is to defer our booking for one year, and accept 
that there may be some complications and compromises arising from this course of action. However, we will be 
guided in our final decision by the views of our students and their families, and are still actively considering a full 
cancellation. I would be grateful if you would let me know by Tuesday 14th April if you are in agreement with our 
proposal to defer, or would prefer cancellation.  

My email address to contact me is: hgray@farlingaye.suffolk.sch.uk  

In the meantime, I would be happy to respond to any questions you have, and will refer you to Camps 
International if for any reason I am not able to provide the information you require.   
 
Yours sincerely,  
 
Heather Gray  
Farlingaye High School 
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